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Timothy Mitchell, Professor at Columbia University, Chair of the Department of Middle 
Eastern, South Asian, and African Studies, is a political theorist whose interests range 
from the political study of the Middle East, the political role of Economics in the 20th 
century, and the techno-politics of International Relations. With a first honours degree 
in History, he received a PhD in Politics at Princeton University in 1984. Since then he 
taught at New York University, subsequently joining Columbia. Two pivotal topics of his 
research, the experience of modernity and the emergence of the modern state, 
account for his most remarkable authored and published books, Colonising Egypt 
(1991), Questions of Modernity (2000), and Rule of Experts: Egypt, Techno-Politics, 
Modernity (2002). Drawing great impact on the academic environment, his findings 
reveal an original analysis of the context that favoured the creation of the economy 
and the market as unique products of the 20th century politics. 
With the purpose to understanding the logics of the Energy Politics in the 21st century, 
Mitchell’s approach places the subject under further examination seeking an answer to 
the following question: Was oil good for democracy or bad for democracy? (Theory 
Talks, 2013). Albeit the ongoing debate on the course of oil and democracy emerged 
four decades ago, the author inquires the particular relation established between the 
rise of coal as a dominant source of energy in the 19th century, and the rise of mass 
democracy at the beginning of the 20th century. Conversely, he debates that the rise of 
oil in the 20th century produced the reversed consequences in those states dependent 
on the production of oil, both producer and consumer-customer states. To put these 
dynamics into perspective, Timothy Mitchell discovers a new facet of democracy as a 
mass phenomenon in the technical aspects of coal and oil politics.  
Disclosing a constant interdisciplinary sensitivity, Mitchell’s main contribution in the 
present book is the in-depth interpretation of the techno-politics of oil. Carbon 
Democracy is divided into eight chapters, each relevant to the progressive 
chronological development of coal as a prominent source of energy in the 19th century, 
to the uprisings in the Arab world of the year 2011. The central concepts and key 
phrases of the scientific discourse encompassed in the book are “the coal democracy”, 
“the system vulnerability”, and “the carbon democracy”. The latter one explores the 
connection between the evolution of democratic politics and fossil fuels production and 
consumption. Providing a non-determinist perspective on coal/oil resources in relation 
to the construct of democracy/political claims and their achievement, the book is 
relevant for the Energy Politics and International Relations fields of study, opening new 
research paths in the field of techno-politics of energy resources.  
The author subscribes to the thesis according to which fossil fuels bear both the 
features of creating and establishing a modern democracy, and the limits of this 
phenomenon as well. Mitchell notes that oil and democracy should not count each for 
a separate analysis, and that an insightful overview regarding the methods through 
which coal and oil industries were developed in Europe, United States, and the Middle 
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Eastern countries adds to the explanation. On a closer examination of “the course of 
oil” and its basic stages from extraction, transportation through pipelines and 
terminals, conversion into heat energy, management of the economic dynamics in the 
revenue flow, “[...] it became increasingly clear that carbon energy and modern 
democratic endeavours were tied intricately together” (p. 5), and would be no 
exaggeration to state that democracies are carbon-based to a large extent. 
Mass democracy is strongly related to the fossil fuels consumption. The author 
explores the course of fossil fuels in order to reveal this relation. Coal, chronologically 
the first fossil energy resource industrially deployed, introduced the transition towards 
a new energy regime the human development had not known until that moment in 
time. Coal had to be mechanically transformed before being used: miners had to 
extract it from dangerous, underground galleries, bring it to the surface of the ground, 
and transport it on the incipient railways to manufactures and factories. At a later stage 
coal was valued for its true energy potential that enabled mechanics to put into motion 
the first steam engines. The processes briefly described above, denote the resources 
and the infrastructure, both human and technical, one needed to allot in order to enjoy 
the benefits coal provided as a source of energy.  
Ergo mass democracy is a recent phenomenon linked to the just as recent form of 
energy generated by fossil fuels. Being constantly refused an active role in politics, the 
mass connected the protracted inequities emerged from an industrialised life-style to 
the possibility of organising itself in labour unions, and later in incipient popular political 
parties. Concentration of a large population in newly industrialised cities and the 
professionally specialised groups of workers (p. 19) in manufactures, coal mines, 
smelters, finally coalesced into the same life-style, ideas, and political claims. Once 
the political pleas aggregated, they became a reality when the vulnerabilities of coal 
infrastructure were added to the already used political instrument of general strike (p. 
23), both employed the sabotage of railways, mine galleries, or industrial production. 
On the contrary, things happened differently in the particular case of oil production. 
Unlike coal, oil does not need a large number of workers in the extraction process. 
Then, another difference is the extraction process of oil which takes place at the 
surface of the ground. Moreover, oil is a liquid therefore it is easier to be transported 
through pipelines. In the transition phase from coal to oil, pipelines were more difficult 
to be sabotaged than railways in the intensive coal production time. The liquid nature 
of oil made it easier to be conveyed in oil tankers by water, an alternative infrastructure 
that brought to an end the exclusive dependency on railway.  
Constant increasing supplies of coal and technological updates, as well as the control 
over large parts of the Globe by water transport and railways on land, favoured the 
conditions of rising mass democracies of the late 19th and early 20th century in Europe 
and North America. Energy derived from coal made possible the enlargement of 
railway infrastructure, which linked small communities to larger industrialised cities; 
also, it allowed the development of large-scale manufacturing and the emergence of 
the modern city. While the number of workers accrued in factories and manufactures 
over a short period of time, the urban life-style emerged in large, industrialised cities. 
The new arrived city dwellers soon organised themselves into unions to claim further 
rights: the right to a fixed salary, a limited number of working hours per day, pension 
schemes, or striking rights. The syndicate organisation fought later for civil and political 
rights, e.g. the right to vote.  
In time, oil began gradually to replace coal in domestic purposes. Initially employed 
solely for illumination, oil would soon be used at a large scale to produce engine 
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energy. Discoveries of oilfields in the Middle East at the beginning of the 20th century, 
and the establishment of large oil companies that developed strategies to delay the 
emergence of an oil industry in the Middle East in order to maintain prices at a certain 
value, denotes, according to the author, new features of the oil-based democracy. The 
political power of oil depended on its vulnerabilities, which were so much diminished in 
comparison to those of coal, creating the preconditions to set a ceiling on democratic 
claims. After the first world military conflagration, along with the creation of the League 
of Nations and the implementation of the mandate system (chapters III, IV), the control 
over Middle Eastern oil regions would enhance. By gaining the popular consent of the 
governed, democracy changed direction from ways of achieving effective claims to a 
manner of governing masses through the mechanism of popular consent, an 
instrument designed to reduce and limit the attempts of democratic pleas.  
As a consequence of the oil utilisation, a new form of complex economic practices, 
which will be addressed in the book as “the economy”, will emerge in the mid-twentieth 
century. Due to the abundance and cornucopia of oil resources, the classic Economics 
law of supply/demand grew into new forms of material calculations based on the 
principle of “unlimited economic growth” understood as oil-derived energy that 
sustained the unreasonable development.  
The last three chapters of the book focus on the Middle Eastern oil-producing 
countries such as Iraq, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and examines the political unrest after the 
Second World War, the rise of OPEC as a struggle to achieve control, first over the tax 
rates of foreign oil companies, and then by gaining complete ownership of those 
companies. Taking control over oil involved a wide range of struggles for oil 
infrastructure as well: refineries, pipelines and terminals, shipping routes. In the same 
time, Middle Eastern oil-producing countries began recycling the oil revenues in arms 
and weaponry purchases as a response to the latest security doctrines of the time, 
reaching an unprecedented impasse of religious, political, economic dimensions. 
Finally, the book concludes with an original analysis on the Arab uprisings in the spring 
of 2011 indentifying two major themes of the relation between oil and democracy in the 
Middle East. First would be the rise of radical political movements that proved to be 
obstacles in building more democratic political cultures, and the second would be the 
high level of violence that escalated the events in the Middle East over the last three 
decades.  
In conclusion, the book emphasises the difference between coal and oil, in terms of 
logics of extraction, human resource, and technical infrastructure which determined 
both the conditions of proliferation and the limits of democracy: “Political possibilities 
were opened up or narrowed down by different ways of organising the flow and 
concentration of energy, and these possibilities were enhanced or limited by 
arrangements of people, finance, expertise and violence that were assembled in 
relationship to the distribution and control of energy” (p. 8).  
The present book has scientific value for experts and practitioners of International 
Politics and those interested in an intricate web of technical details explaining the 
course of coal and oil, and the manner coal and oil accounted for the making of 
modern democracy. Therefore Timothy Mitchell, a pioneer of the paradigm, opens new 
perspectives in the field of techno-politics of International Relations revealing a social 
and technical world built upon oil. Energy derived from fossil fuels made a major 
contribution to the society which developed within the industrialised framework. With 
the massive use of oil, an era of popularising a life-style heavily reliant on energy use 
began. However, in the likelihood of a paradigm shift, once entered in the declining era 
of oil production, at the end of the energy resources’ cornucopia foreseen to take place 
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in the near future, it will certainly influence the way we comprehend the basic 
mechanisms of society and the economic activities. In the light of such a scenario, a 
major cause of disquiet would be the new governmental machinery, initially designed 
to manage the energy flow in the age of coal and oil, which may prove to lack the 
ability to alleviate these crises leading to a predicament of mankind (p. 189).   
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